
March 2021  Yukon-Koyukuk School District 

Staff Connections 

From the Desk of  Superintendent Boyd 
Happy Spring!  As of this Staff Connections newsletter, all river schools are open in person for learning!  This is 
the first time in quite some time that all nine of our schools have been able to provide in person learning!  A big 
thank you to the Task Force teams in each of the communities for providing oversight and support helping to 
minimize the spread of COVID-19.  Also, many of the YKSD communities are reporting very high percentages 
of vaccinated individuals.   
 

Thank you to TCC for their excellent work traveling to so many communities providing expert medical support 
and the vaccine to community and staff members! 

COVID-19 Survey 
 

YKSD surveyed all of its staff about the COVID-19 Vaccine.  Below are the results we received.  At this time the 
vaccine is not a federal or state or district requirement, but it is highly encouraged.   

The CDC defines a fully vaccinated person as someone who meets the following criteria: 

The new CDC guidance, which could be released as early as Thursday, will include recommendations that people 
limit their social interactions to small gatherings in the home with other fully vaccinated individuals, wear masks 
in public and adhere to other public-health measures such as social distancing for the foreseeable future. 

 Has waited two weeks or longer after second shot in two-shot series. 

 Is within 3 months after receipt of the final dose in the series. 

 Remains asymptomatic since COVID-19 exposure. 
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February is School Board Appreciation Month 

School board members are people who have an extraordinary dedication to our public schools. It’s time we 
said thank you for their untiring efforts. 
  
Too often we forget about the sacrifices board members routinely make.  
 

Too often we forget about the important role board members play in ensuring local control over our public 
schools, control in the hands of people we know . . . people who are our neighbors.  
 

Too often we forget in the tradition of a representative democracy, board members are our connection to 
influencing how public schools are governed.  
 

Too often we are quick to criticize board members without really knowing all the details that went into any 
given decision.  
 

Too often the efforts of board members go unrecognized and unrewarded.  
  
The school board works closely with parents, education professionals and community members to create the 
education vision we want for students. It then formulates goals, defines results, and sets the course for an 
adequate and equitable education program for all students.  
 

The school board is accountable to the public. It is responsible for assuring the public the money allocated 
to public schools has a good return on investment, overseeing regular assessment of the district's students, 
staff, and programs.  
 

The school board is also a strong advocate for public schools, responsible for communicating the needs of 
the school district to the public, and vice-versa.  
 

Join with others from throughout our district and state to salute the men and women who provide grass-
roots governance of public schools. Make a special effort to tell each school board member that his or her 
hard work has been noticed and is very much appreciated.  

Kerry Boyd, Superintendent  

Thank you YKSD School Board Members 

Fred Bifelt, Chairperson ~ Huslia 
 

Shirley Kruger, Vice Chairperson ~ Nulato 
 

Gloria Patsy, Treasurer ~ Nulato 
 

Ruth Folger, Secretary ~ Minto 
 

Dian Gurtler ~ Manley Hot Springs 
 

Wilmer Beetus ~ Hughes 
 

Anne Titus ~ Ruby 
 



March 2021   YKSD Staf f  Connect ions  Page 3  

 

Thank you to all Community School Council (CSC) 
members districtwide for supporting  

students and staff ! 
Kerry Boyd, Superintendent  

Allakaket School 

Kyle Beetus 

Janet Bifelt 

Maggie Ambrose 

Cynthia Beatus 

Melanie Burtis 

 

Johnny Oldman School, Hughes 

Alisha Vent 

Aubrey Felicia Bifelt 

Lorraine Pavlick 

Leona Starr 

S. Joyce Sam 

Jimmy Huntington School, Huslia 

Clinton Bergman 

Delores Saunders 

Veronica Bergman 

Lawrence Williams 

Valerie Bergman 

Rampart School 

Mike Wiehl 

Michelle James 

Yvonne Woods 

Merreline A. Kangas School, Ruby 

Pat McCarty 

Katherine Kangas 

Norma Williams 

Andrew K. Demoski School, Nulato 

Sharon Demoski 

Maurice McGinty 

Gloria Patsy 

Lena Kriska 

Martha Turner 

Ella B. Vernetti, Koyukuk 

Jessica Huntington 

Susan Dayton 

Martha Dayton 

Shirley Sam 

David Dayton 

Tawna Alexander 

Leslie David 

Brenda Jimmie 
 

Minto School 



 

Priscilla Williams 
Teacher, Grades K-3 

Ella B. Vernetti School 
Koyukuk, Alaska 

 

The YKSD Regional School Board is pleased to highlight the excellence exhibited 

by our winners! 

Staff  Winner Student Winner 

Charles Ambrose 
Merreline A. Kangas School 

Ruby,  Alaska 
 

Staff  Nominees 

Student Nominees 

Kyler Beetus, Johnny Oldman School, Hughes AK 

Kyron Titus, Minto School, Minto AK 

Shaylee Dayton, Ella B. Vernetti School, Koyukuk AK 

Peter Withers, Allakaket School, Allakaket AK 

Dr. Richard Andrews, Teacher, Andrew K. Demoski School, Nulato AK  
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Counselor’s Corner 

FYI!  Accommodations for students with Disabilities on an IEP or 504 Plan 
 

It’s that time of  year again!   
 

Accommodations: are changes in practices and procedures that provide equitable access to grade level content 

during instruction and assessment that do not alter the validity of the assessment, score interpretation, reliability, or 

security of the assessment. Accommodations are intended to reduce or even eliminate the effects of a student’s 

disability; they do not reduce learning expectations. The accommodations provided to a student should generally 

be the same for classroom instruction and for assessments. It is critical to note that although some accommoda-

tions may be appropriate for instructional use, they may not be appropriate for use on a standardized assessment. 

Because of the close link between assessment and instruction, the IEP or 504 plan must describe how the accom-

modations for assessment are provided routinely for classroom instruction. The IEP or 504 team should select ap-

propriate accommodations based on the student’s need, and must provide documentation and the rationale for the 

accommodations in the IEP or 504 plan. 
 

Research shows that an unfamiliar test accommodation given to a student with a 

disability may negatively impact performance. Accordingly, an IEP or 504 team 

should be cautious about adding an accommodation shortly before an assess-

ment. In general, a good practice is to make sure an accommodation has been 

used in the student’s regular or special education classes for instruction and 

classroom assessments for at least three months or 90 days before testing. This 

will ensure that the student has experience with the accommodation and that 

the accommodation is appropriate for the student.  When accommodations are 

provided as part of a computer-based assessment, the IEP team must take care 

to ensure that students have opportunities to become familiar with the techno-

logical aspects of the accommodations. In addition to using the accommodation in instruction, students should have 

the opportunity to use the computer-based practice tests to be familiar with how accommodations will be made 

available on computer-based assessments. 

Cristina Welker, Director of  Special 

Education and Support Services 

Career Fair Patty Woody,     

CTE Coordinator 

Due to COVID-19, the face to face Healthy Living and     

Career Fairs did not happen this year.  Instead Yukon-

Koyukuk School District partnered with Nenana Native 

Council (NNC) to offer students the opportunity to partici-

pate in a virtual career/job fair.  On February 22nd-March 5th, 

students were able to visit the NNC Virtual Job Fair.  A big 

thanks goes to Danielle Marks the Tribal Development    

Specialist with NNC, who spearheaded this Virtual Fair.   

 

Raven and River middle school and high school students, as 

well as students and adults from across the state, were invit-

ed to participate in this event.  Students who took part in a 

scavenger hunt were entered into a prize drawing.  Students 

were able to directly chat with employers and learn about a variety of jobs, training opportunities, and companies.  

Labor unions, trade schools, university, tribal organizations, employment agencies, State of Alaska, military, and 

small businesses provided information about their companies and opportunities.  Great discussions took place 

relating to postsecondary training, apprenticeships, and job possibilities!  
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Autism Awareness  
Cristina Welker, Director of  Special 

Education and Support Services 

Special Education Team 

Names in order:  Joann Pitka, Scott Brucker, Rachael McDowell, Nanette Burks, Kim 
Christensen, Cristina Welker, Richard Andrews, Natasha Anderson,   Jonathan Pulley & 
Cynthia Brown, Joan Gianotti & Beth Taube, Maria Santolupo, Leslie Spilman,          
Kerry Boyd, Kristin Bacon, Breanna Semaken, Ariel Novak, Debbie Hawkins, Mary Sue 
Linus, Rhea Linus & Kosten Ivey, and  Diane George.  (Not all staff are pictured.) 

Special THANK YOU to Cynthia Brown for the wonderful  
idea of the Autism Awareness T-Shirt again this year! 
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Chelsea Hurst, Instructional  

Technology Supervisor 

Every month, Computer Science Ebooks will be released. The 

Ebooks will have K-12 Unplugged Computer Science lessons 

based in the Alaska Computer Science Standards. In February, 

the Ebook focused on Algorithms. If you did not receive the 

Ebook and would like a copy, please email Chelsea Hurst at 

churst@yksd.com. 

Are you interested in teaching Computer Science next year? Code.org is a teacher friendly, fully 

sustainable curriculum. ASDN provides FREE workshops for credit that dive deep into imple-

menting the curriculum in your classroom - NO Computer Science skills necessary! See the table 

below to determine which workshop you should attend. If you’re interested in attending one of 

the workshops, please email Chelsea Hurst at churst@yksd.com.  

Coding Workshops Chelsea Hurst, Instructional  

Technology Supervisor 

mailto:churst@yksd.com
mailto:churst@yksd.com
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Chelsea Hurst, Instructional  

Technology Supervisor 
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Morris White,  

Math Specialist 
Place-Based Mathematics in YKSD 
Leads to Deeper Understanding 
The Yukon-Koyukuk School District (YKSD) has sponsored a series of math activities during the 2020-2021 

academic year which have been organized around creating place-based math activities for students in the dis-

trict, as well as advancing teacher’s Depth of Knowledge (DOK) 3 development as teachers of mathematics in 

multi-grade classrooms. The majority of teachers in YKSD are multi-subject educators who teach a variety of 

subjects, including math as part of their daily work in the classrooms. 

 

The District’s math Specialist, Morris White, has coordinated the support for mathematics in YKSD during 

the 2020-2021 school year. Under Mr. White’s direction, and with the leadership of the District’s head of 

Teaching and Learning, Mr. Chane Beam, a series of place-based mathematics activities have been held at the 

majority of the district’s nine campuses. 
 

Over the past two years, YKSD has partnered with the Alaska Staff Development Network to introduce, de-

velop and implement Computer Science Education to all students across the district through an Alaska Na-

tive Education Program grant called the Math and Computer Science Advancement (MaCSA) Project. 

These district wide math activities began centered on the basketball court, a place in many villages where stu-
dents engage in recreation and other activities. The purpose of the activity/lesson was to focus on the math 

of the basketball court – distances between half court line and the baseline, the distance between the baseline 

and the free throw line, and determining whether the half court is a rectangle or a square. In order to ensure 

that students were successful during the activities, teachers and the Math Specialists collaborated prior to the 

math activity to develop grade appropriate tasks and activities. As a follow up, students went to the Flipgrid 

app to share their ideas and to answer specific questions about the activity via video message. Flipgrid allows 

others in their class to respond to their answers, creating a dialogue about mathematics between students 

and teachers, too. 
 

As the year continues, other place-based math and STEM-focused activities will occur at YKSD schools. 

An important part of the YKSD project is the development of teacher capacity to provide dynamic mathe-

matical experiences for their students. These experiences cannot occur if the teacher does not have a deep 

understanding of the math they are teaching their students. With the assistance of mathematics consultant 

Bobbi Jo Erb and YKSD Math Specialist Morris White, YKSD is providing regularly scheduled Professional 

Development for teachers to improve their Depth of Knowledge of mathematics (DOK). With an increased 

DOK capacity for teachers, it will increase the probability of students’ mathematical capacity improving. 
 

The first level of support provided for teachers in the district is the avail-

ability of tutoring for math students every day during a dedicated block of 

time. Teachers can connect students directly with the Math Specialist via 

a video platform. This allows one-on-one assistance for students and for 

teachers, as well. Another level of DOK support for teachers is provided 

by Mr. White, who sponsors twice a month professional development of 

various subjects that are taught in math classrooms (fractions, decimals, 

solving quotations, slope, percent, statistics). These 15-minute sessions 

are teacher-centered, with the purpose of facilitating a better under-

standing by teachers of the math topics they are sharing with their      

students.   
 

The preceding article was written by Morris White and was 

published on the Our Alaskan Schools website.  

https://ouralaskanschools.edublogs.org/ 

https://www.yksd.com/
https://inservice.ascd.org/what-exactly-is-depth-of-knowledge-hint-its-not-a-wheel/
https://asdn.org/macsa/
https://info.flipgrid.com/
https://info.flipgrid.com/
https://ouralaskanschools.edublogs.org/
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Denaakkenaage’ Hunek & Denakenaga’ Khunek 

Native Language News 

Susan Paskvan,  

Native Language Coordinator 

January and February lessons focused on classroom vocabulary and phrases.  The student’s favorite word is baahaa 

nek’edenledegee (C), maahaa nek’edenledegee (L), be’ał nech’edeneledi (Benhti).  One technique to learn long words 

is to divide them into syllables: 

 

      maahaa   nek’edenledegee 
      maa haa ne k’e den le de gee 
 

Students then learn to use the vocabulary in every day language.  Do you have a pencil?  I need a pencil, etc.  Labels 

were sent to every classroom. 

 

In February students learned about animals.  Due to social distancing with COVID, we modified our original lessons. 

Students chose one animal toy and learned how to say the animal name plus what it was doing.  They experimented 

with writing a very short story about two animals and recorded the audio to go with it.    

 

In late February, students began taking a language assessment, which is part of our Office of Indian Education grant  

AN ELDER II.  Students are assessed on their listening, speaking and reading/writing.   

 

In an effort to increase language proficiency in the community, language packets were mailed home to every house-

hold that has Denaakk’e or Benhti students.  Hopefully, parents, aunts,  and grandparents will be learning the phrases 

with the students.  If you have been practicing, send me a photo of you and your students.   

 

Each of our tribal councils received a bingo packet with vocabulary for animals, birds, and fish.  20 sets of different   

bingo cards, plus a “call” card were included.  Hopefully this will generate fun activities if households can find a safe 

way to play the game against each other.  The caller can use VHF to call the animals.  

 

If your household has a computer and you’re interested in learning more of your language, we would like to provide 

you with a USB drive that includes the image, text and an audio file.   

Gordon V. from Huslia checks out 
the selection of 20 cards that has 
images of animals, birds and fish. 

Andrei K. and Aaron W. look for the ani-
mal that was called on their bingo card.   

Dereck S. and Felicia Bifelt place mark-
ers on their bingo card.   
 

Leona Starr, Youth Care Lead with  
Tanana Chiefs Conference Behavioral 
Health, hosts youth events at the   Re-
source Center in Huslia.  Leona said 
that the boys were teaching her some of 
the vocabulary names.   
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STREAM Nights Kits 

The 2nd STREAM kits are still being sent out to all of the sites.  Each family in Huslia, Ruby, Kaltag,     

Minto, and Rampart will receive Luau themed activities, which includes a saltwater robot for each family 

to do at home. These are going out the 1st week in March.   

 
 

Sora (Online Library) 
 

Books and audiobooks are available for all students and staff through the Sora app. 

Kristi Burns,  

Grants Coordinator 

http://www.yksd.com/Domain/188 

Native Language News continued Susan Paskvan,  

Native Language Coordinator 

Here’s a sample of the animal, 

birds, fish bingo that was sent to 

the tribes within YKSD. 

Dialects  

(C) – Denaakk’e, central; 

(L) – Denaakk’e lower 

(U) – Denaakk’e upper 

(B) - Benhti 

 

Tribes are invited to contact the 

Native Language program at  

spaskvan@yksd.com  

to discuss language revitalization 

activities.   

State and Federal Programs 

 

mailto:spaskvan@yksd.com
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As we near the end of the school year its time 

to make sure you have all you need to finish 

the year and prepare for another great 

school year that is just around the corner.  

Remember for any general funds that need to  

be spent on items for this school year should follow these guidelines: 

 

March 31 - Purchase requisitions for all out-of-state ordering for this school year using general 
fund money must be done.  It is important to know that these items must be physically received by 
June 30 or else they will be considered a purchase for next year and part of your next year's    

budget.   
  
 

April 30 - The last day to submit purchase requisitions for 

your school site or department using general fund mon-

ey. The exceptions are normal operation & maintenance, 

ongoing maintenance projects, approved staff and student 

travel and small incidental purchases for spring activities 

such as graduation. 

 

These deadlines are for general fund purchases needed 

through the end of this school year.  If you need things for 

next year, those items can be purchased starting July 1.  If 

you would like to get things ordered before coming back, let 

the Business Office know and we will work on getting those 

orders entered and processed when the system is available.   

 

Do not forget there is Business Office MONTHLY TRAINING 

scheduled for March 18 at 2pm. The training will offer an 

overview of the District Chart of Accounts.  If you have ever wondered why the account codes are 

so long or what they mean, this is the training for you.  The training session will be recorded and 

posted on the district website for those who cannot make it.  You can also review last month’s 

training discussing the Purchasing Process from Requisition to Purchase Order. Please reach out to 

any of the Business Office staff for questions or guidance we may provide.  We are here for you! 

Heather Heineken, CFO 

https://www.yksd.com/Domain/16
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What’s Cookin’  Rachel Spencer,   

Food Service Technician ? 
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Rachel Spencer,  

Food Service Specialist 
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Facilities & Maintenance Gale Bourne, Facilities and 
Maintenance Director 

 

Heating Safety Tips 

It may not come as a surprise that heating equipment is the leading cause of residential fires in Alaska. While I am 

certain everyone is anxious for warmer weather, I am afraid we are going to have to keep the heaters on for a 

while longer. If you use a wood stove in your home, check out the following safety tips from the Rural Fire Associa-

tion of River Walls Wisconsin.  

 Don’t place the stove in an area of high traffic.  

 Keep anything that can catch fire at least 36” from the stove. 

 Don’t dry clothing over the stove- clothes that can fall and ignite. 

 Install your stove in accordance with local regulations and those suggested by the 

manufacturer. 

 Ensure proper ventilation in the house. 

 Avoid placing ashes near combustible materials before you are certain all burning 

embers are out. 

 Inspect and clean the stove, chimney connector, and chimney at least once a year. 

 Check twice monthly for creosote buildup in your chimney connector and    

chimney. 

 Never use or store flammable liquids, especially gasoline, in the vicinity of the 

stove. 

 Burn only seasoned wood. Green wood burns inefficiently and causes a buildup of 

Electric heaters account for a surprisingly large share of home heating fires. According to the National Fire Protec-

tion Association, between 2011 and 2015 portable and stationary space heaters were responsible for 43% of home 

heating fires and 85% of home heating fire deaths. If you use space heaters, make sure to check out the following 

graphic for safety tips from the Electrical Safety Foundation International. 
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Fire Safety  

More Fire Safety Tips 

Fire Extinguishers 
Do you know where the closest fire extinguisher is located? Do you know how to properly use a fire extinguisher?  

Here is a simple 1 minute video that demonstrates proper use:  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CRMgFPzQEn0 

 

Proper Storage of Items 
 Make sure stored items are not blocking fire extinguishers, electrical panels, or exit routes. 

 Should be 24” beneath ceiling or 18” beneath sprinkler head deflectors 

 

Exit Routes 
 Know your path to your closest exit. 

 Ensure exits are unlocked during hours of operation. 

 

Electrical 
 Many fires are a result of overloaded outlets with too many plugs. 

 Electrical heaters should not be plugged into light duty electrical cords. 

 

Cooking 
Never leave food cooking unattended. 

 

Fire Safety at Home 
 Make sure smoke detectors and carbon monoxide detectors are working. 

 Make sure chimney vents are clean 

 Make sure dryer vents are cleaned annually 

 Never leave food cooking unattended – Cooking is leading cause of home fires. 

Gale Bourne, Facilities and 
Maintenance Director 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CRMgFPzQEn0
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Fire Safety Tips continued Gale Bourne, Facilities and 
Maintenance Director 
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 Gale Bourne, Facilities and 
Maintenance Director 
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Assessment Department News Patty White,  

Assistant Superintendent 

 

The Statewide assessment, Performance Evaluation for Alaska Schools (PEAKS), from DRC will be 

administered again this spring. Students will take the English language arts and math assessments in 

grades 3 through 9, and the science assessments in grades 

5, 8, and 10.  All students will take the assessment on 

computer this year.   Please check with your school for 

the exact testing dates and times and help your child be 

prepared by getting proper sleep before testing.  Students 

and parents can take a practice test from this link using a 

Chrome browser:   

https://wbte.drcedirect.com/AK/portals/ak 

 
These end-of-year assessments inform policy makers and 

the public, including parents, about how well students are 

meeting Alaska’s academic standards; provide data to   

improve schools and to close achievement gaps; and ensure equity in educational opportunity for all 

students. School districts will continue to use classroom assessments throughout the school year to 

monitor student progress and inform instruction.  

 
A handout that explains the purpose of Alaska’s statewide assessments may be accessed here:   

https://education.alaska.gov/tls/Assessments/Peaks/FAQ_ParentsStateAssessments.pdf 

 
Frequently asked questions may also be accessed through the following link:  

https://education.alaska.gov/tls/Assessments/Peaks/FAQ_AlaskasAssessment.pdf  

 
Upcoming assessments for YKSD students include:  

PEAKS, the annual State of Alaska test:  March 29 – April 30  

MAP end of year testing:  April 26 – May 13.   

 
Please feel free to contact Andrea Nield at anield@yksd.com or Patty White at pwhite@yksd.com.   

You can also call 374-9400 if you have any questions or would like more information regarding      

District Assessments. 

https://wbte.drcedirect.com/AK/portals/ak
https://education.alaska.gov/tls/Assessments/Peaks/FAQ_ParentsStateAssessments.pdf
https://education.alaska.gov/tls/Assessments/Peaks/FAQ_AlaskasAssessment.pdf
mailto:anield@yksd.com
mailto:pwhite@yksd.com
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1A Regional Tournament Andrea Nield,  Coordinator  

Student Support and Testing  

The 1A Golden Heart Conference Basketball Tournament will be held in Tri Valley on 

March 18-20, 2021. This year’s tournament is hosted by Tanana and the following 

teams will compete for the regional title:  

This Photo by Un-

Boys: Tri Valley, Minto, Tanana, Northway and Huslia.  

Girls: Tri Valley, Northway, Huslia/Minto/Tanana.  

Eskimo Ninja Warrior Andrea Nield,  Coordinator  

Student Support and Testing  

Eskimo Ninja Warrior, Nick Hanson, will visit YKSD students over Zoom on 

Thursday, April 29. There will be three  separate sessions to join in on that 

day. Please be on the lookout for the email from Andrea Nield to sign up 

your class.  

11th Annual Virtual Pizza Party ~ May 7th  Andrea Nield,  Coordinator  

Student Support and Testing  

Do your best to pass the test! This is a fun way to celebrate PEAKS/MAPS 

testing as well as the efforts of students and staff all year long. Each year the 

party continues to be a huge hit and pizzas are sent to each school from 

Papa Murphy's. Students present during PEAK and MAP testing are given 

“do your best” novelties as well as a ticket to be entered into drawings for 

prizes such as: a gift basket, $10 iTunes card, Visa card, DVD, bubbles. 

Over 80 prizes are given out each year.  

Grand Prize:  
Grades 3-6:  Bikes 

Grades 7-12:  $50 gift cards 

 

Livestream will be posted on Facebook during each game! 

http://www.pngall.com/basketball-png
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Area Wide Student Council (AWSC) 

AWSC Members 

Kaltag School - Cadence Madros 

Jimmy Huntington School - Molly Penn 

Andrew K. Demoski School - Chloe Sipary 

Minto School - Jackson Wolfe 

Merreline A. Kangas School - Charles Ambrose, Mackenzie Sleeman 

Ella B Vernetti School - Dazlyn Dayton 

Johnny Oldman School - Lewis Williams, Crystalee Sam 

Rampart School - Chase Jimmie, Liyana Newman-Woods 

  Allakaket School - Vacant 

 

AWSC Officers: 

President: Adrianna Charlie, Minto 

Vice President: Precious Lestenkof, Huslia 

Secretary: Thomas Patsy, Nulato 

Treasurer: Isaiah Alexander, Minto 

Andrea Nield,  Coordinator  

Student Support and Testing  

Thank you to the FY21 AWSC members for your participation. Each year students from each site are   

nominated to represent their school during monthly meetings over video conference. This is a great leader-

ship experience and opportunity for students to connect with one another and share ideas. Despite multi-

ple school closures we have been able to meet a few times this year. Members held the reorganization of 

their board during the February meeting, congratulations to the officers! 

This year members will have the opportunity to take part in the first ever virtual conference hosted by 

West Valley High School, April 16 & 17, 2021. The theme for this conference is  

“Golden Heart Leadership.” 

Alaska Association of  Student  
Government Spring Conference  
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Allakaket School  Debie Kaufman,  

Reading Specialist 

 

Our team of teachers and some students went Christmas caroling be-
fore the holidays, followed by a nice hot cup of cocoa. 

Our students were treated to gifts from our Angel Program, inspired by our Principal Aide, 
Pete Withers.  Gifts were sent to our students from friends and families in the lower-48.  Big 
smiles were to be had by all students! 

For Valentine's, Mrs. Betson's K-2 class was 
part of a Valentine card exchange program 
and received all of these letters from all over 
the states and even Canada.  They even re-
ceived some chocolate-covered macadamia 
nuts from Hawaii! 
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Rampart School Tim Main, Teacher 

Rampart School extends our condolences to Mr. Filby on the loss of his father. 

 

Students have been working diligently to make sure they're prepared for the challenges of their continuing 

education.  Elementary students, besides reading, writing, and math, are studying electric circuits, and have 

also been particularly keen to improve their Denaakk'e skills.  We still get to have fun, though!  A recent PE 

class involved building tipis from materials on hand.   

 

Older students have been engaged in a music appreciation class as well as their core 

classes.  Our community continues to thrive and grow, and the school looks       

forward to expanding into the space currently occupied by the Rampart Village 

Council when their new office building is completed!  With a potential of more than 

20 students enrolled next year, it looks like we'll need it! 

 

And, oh yes, we're all looking forward to Spring Break! 

Kaltag School Chane Beam,  

Director of School Operations 

Kaltag is also welcoming two veteran Alaskan teachers who are going to help them finish up the year.   
 

Sherry Roach will be teaching the K-3rd classroom.  
 

Judy Madros is still with us and moving to grades 4th-6th. 
 

Joyce Dustin Demientieff will be teaching the middle and high school students. 
 

We are fortunate to have three strong, veteran teachers to support the students in Kaltag 
 

Kaltag students have also been the recipients of some focused one on one math tutoring from the Yukon Koyukuk 

School District Math Specialist, Mr. Morris White.  Mr. White has been available to the Kaltag students for an hour 

each morning and each afternoon. 
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Merreline A. Kangas School  Mike Day,  
Principal-Teacher 

 
Mrs. Washburn’s Primary classroom is in school and loving it! “My learning begins with me!” We have a beautiful 

classroom and it is filled with beautiful children and their laughter, smiles, and learning minds. Here is a picture of 

what we are learning.  

 

We are learning how to social distance while we learn how to build with blocks, read silently, and use manipula-

tives to build arrays and count them. We are also learning how to read and write and get along with our friends.  

 

Our students continue to dive headfirst into Accelerated Reader and they are racking up the points. As of today 

they have read 633 books, for a total of 3, 701, 990 words, and have taken 537 AR tests.  They continue to find 

so many great books at their reading levels, in their classrooms, in the library, and on MyOn.  We've also enjoyed 

reading books aloud as a class.  Mrs. Titus’s class has recently finished The Unlikely Adventures of Mabel Jones, 

and Mrs. Brown’s class has been ready The Maze Runner and Killer Angels.  Killer Angels is a historical fiction on 

the Battle of Gettysburg. 

 

IXL is a game changer!  The students are using it as a friendly competition, racking up the number of questions 

they answer daily.  When the individual classes reach a specific milestone, they earn a classroom prize.  They've 

already answered thousands of questions as a class!  A few students have gone above and beyond, aiming for one 

of the Top 3 spots in the class to earn a prize on Friday.  It's so rewarding to watch these students' excitement 

for math! 

 

The middle school and high school students are doing a wonderful job in math.  They have been working ex-

tremely hard to ensure that they keep up with the necessary assignments so they will be able to reach their indi-

vidual goals that they have set up. 

 

On activity that the students have done this quarter was to build a balsa wood bridge.  They were given the mini-

mum and maximum heights, widths, and lengths of the bridge.  We also provided them with some pictures of 

various bridges that they could use.  However, we told them that should use their imaginations when they build 

them.   
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Merreline A. Kangas School continued Mike Day,  

Principal-Teacher 

The students were super creative and took knowledge from all classes to make their bridges. Then the bridges 

were suspended between two tables with a 1” platform on each side. The 5-gallon bucket was attached then filled 

with weighted balls and water. We had two bridges not break at all holding 50lbs... CONGRATULATIONS    

Mavric Smith and Domasckus Washburn! Second place was Dathon Paul with 24 pounds! Third place was Charlie 

Ambrose holding 22 pounds.  
 

        
 

In the woodshop the students are making various types of boxes, small bookshelves, picnic step stools, and spice 

racks. 
 

Overall, the students at Merreline A. Kangas School is having a wonderful school year.  We would also like to put 

out a great big thank you to Gina Hrinko for all the supplies she approved over the year.  Without her assistance 

we wouldn’t be able to do half of the projects we are doing.   

Minto School 
Things have been going very well at Minto School since school reopened after 

winter break! Teachers are focusing on core subjects and making use of every 

minute for instructional time. Our elementary teachers have also started after 

school clubs such as STEM, Code, Art and Reading Rangers for the K-2 group. 

The clubs are well attended and students are receiving extra time doing activities 

that they enjoy. 
 

We have a Co-ed basketball team this year with one high school senior girl join-

ing our nine boys. The 

team started practice 

on February 8th and 

have played two games 

so far against Northway and North Pole JV. The Lakers 

took the wins in both games. They have a couple more 

games scheduled before Regionals, which takes place 

March 18-20. We are thankful for a modified season! 
 

We look forward to the last quarter of school, warmer 

days and more sunshine! 

Vicky Charlie, Principal 
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Patty White, Principal Johnny Oldman School 

What an exciting month it has been in the elementary classroom! For art, we 

explored printmaking, utilizing rubber stamps. The students drew a design on 

their rubber sample, carefully carved it out, and then rolled ink across it to 

create their stamp. From a horse to a smiling figure, the kids let their creativ-

ity flow. They enjoyed the responsibility of using the carving tools and were 

very proud of their final pieces!  In math, we were able to use candy conver-

sation hearts in a variety of ways. For the first graders, we separated the can-

dies and organized the results into 

bar graphs. Meanwhile, the third 

graders explored fraction and multi-

plication concepts using the candies. 

 

It would be difficult to talk about the last month without mention-

ing the ukuleles that were donated to our classroom through 

the Dancing with the Spirit program. The students have been prac-

ticing some of the basic chords on the instruments and are having 

a blast! Thank you to those who provide such great opportunities 

for our students.  And finally, the students in our class received 

their very first laboratory coats for science class! The students 

even got to put their first pins on their coats and feel like true 

professionals in their new gear. When a small argument occurred, 

one student quipped “Scientists don’t fight; they talk. Let’s talk.” 

 

In the Middle School Classroom, we have been busy learning how 

to measure area, how to play guitar, and exploring Greek Mythol-

ogy! Having read many stories from the Greeks, ranging from Pro-

metheus to Persephone, the students were tasked with creating 

their own mythologies. Where did the sun come from? Why do 

we have shadows? And just why is there a Bermuda Triangle? Each of these questions was answered 

through fantastic tales written by our class that involved Poseidon, 

Ares, and Zeus. 

 

Dancing with the Spirit was kind enough to provide our classroom 

with 10 guitars and so we have set out to become guitar aficiona-

dos! Starting with “Hot Cross Buns”, the students have begun to 

learn finger placement, fretwork, and strumming patterns. We 

hope to branch out into chords over the coming months.  And did 

I mention that we had a Slam Poetry session in our room? Stu-

dents wrote down poems that came from their hearts and pre-

sented to the class. It was difficult for some, but the students unanimously stated that they enjoyed it and 

preferred the open world that poetry presents! 
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Jimmy Huntington School  Steve Swatling, Teacher 

Students in Physical Science explore the recent perseverance rover landing on the Martian surface.  They are using 

ClassVR headsets to experience what it would be like on the Martian surface and how the curiosity rover could move 

and articulate its wheels and instruments.  They are able to observe the Martian surface through the eyes of persever-

ance and its recent images and panoramas through Nasa's website.  

 

Our spring eSports season has begun and students are playing in their second preseason match. Students are playing 

League of Legends which has over 115 million players and worldwide championships. 

Ella B. Vernetti School 
Brandy Henderson,  

Principal & Teacher 

Students in grades K-4 participated in Battle 
of the Books. They enjoyed reading a variety 
of books and did a great job in the battle. 

We had our first open gym last night and the kids 
loved it.  We are so happy we are finally able to do 
this for students and look forward to when it will be 
safe to invite the community as well. 
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Ryan Tilbury ~ Counselor, Raven – Fairbanks 

Kim Bergey, Director  Raven Homeschool 

Raven Homeschool has experienced unprecedented growth for the 20-21 school year due in large part to 

COVID-19.  We are happy to announce that our AWESOME Raven staff have done an OUTSTANDING 

job of providing quality services to parents and students.   We are forging ahead into the 21-22 school year 

with the opening of re-enrollment for our currently enrolled families on February 17th and the opening of 

statewide enrollment in March.   

 

Graduation planning is underway for our record number of graduates.  Each office is working with their 

students and families to plan a spectacular event to celebrate this major milestone. 

 

We are ever grateful to our families for entrusting Raven with the honor of supporting their homeschool-

ing efforts! 

 

Onward to a great end of the year and upward to the start of the best year ever! 

While every staff member of Raven deserves recognition for the hard work this year has required, Ryan 

stands out for continually going above and beyond to do the best job he can for our families.  Due to the 

growth of Raven this year Ryan has over 1,000 students (9-12th 

grade) on his caseload (the American School Counselor Association 

recommends counselors have a caseload of 250).  Despite this incred-

ible caseload Ryan continually strives to have regular contact with  

students and their families.    

 

Ryan has been a counselor with Raven for nearly 17 years and his pas-

sion for helping kids is evident in his 24/7 approach to his job.  He will 

meet with kids on their schedules - to include nights and week-

ends.  The only thing that matters is that they are getting the assis-

tance and resources necessary to succeed in school and life.  And if he 

doesn’t have the resources immediately available, he won’t stop until 

he finds them.  He has become an expert advisor on financial aid and 
scholarships and his strong connections to the military, trade schools, 

and University of Alaska make him Raven’s best tool for guiding our 

high schoolers down the path to success. 

 

Aside from his “day job”, Ryan is also a husband, devoted father to three children, an avid outdoorsman, and 

has a “little” side gig as a Lt. Col. in the Air Force Reserves!  We are incredibly fortunate to have someone 

this devoted and passionate about his work in our Raven family.  

Raven Staff  Recognition! 
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Anchorage 

Eagle River  

The Anchorage Raven office has remained very busy with meetings, virtual workshops and clubs, and corre-

sponding with families regarding their school year. This year has been unlike any other but we’re all working 

hard to make it a great year for all staff and families!  

 

To celebrate Valentine’s Day, we hosted a Valentine’s Exchange and were blown away with having 57 partici-

pants! Each student created a cute mailbox and dropped off valentine cards for other students. Staff mem-

bers then stuffed each box with the signed cards and other goodies. Most of the boxes were too full to close 

when they were picked up! 

 

Teachers, Terri Thurston and Erika Jones, have been busy hosting virtual workshops for our amazing families. 

Terri’s book clubs have read several books so far this year, and the discussions are becoming more thought-

ful and stimulating. Erika has been teaching poetry and leading health clubs to several different students. The 

topics change weekly, but everyone has been actively participating and learning lots!  

 

With re-enrollment under way already, we are excited to see how many families have committed to Raven 
again next year! We are looking forward to hosting more opportunities for our families for the rest of the 

school year. 

We’re not letting COVID slow us down in the Eagle River office!  While we still aren’t allowing in-person   

activities, we ARE keeping our families happy and connected with our ongoing virtual and outdoor             

options... littles/middles/teens book clubs, Lego club, outdoor club, recess club, geography club, and our new 

hit - writing club with Cortney Fogarty.  We had so many kids sign up she had to break it into two different 

sessions!  Cortney put together a writing kit for each student, which they were all excited to receive, and 

they meet weekly (virtually) to hone their writing skills. 
 

We had a ton of fun with our Valentine’s Day exchange!  We had a total of 66 students bring in their beauti-

fully (and creatively) decorated boxes.  The staff spent several hours doling out all the goodies the students 

brought in for each other.  The boxes were overflowing and I never got tired of seeing their excited faces 

when they came in to retrieve them. 
 

Our most recent exciting event was Eagle River’s own Cato Palmer playing piano for the ACSA Legislative 

Fly-In.  He flawlessly performed “Perfect” by Jon Schmidt.  The only downside was that the format didn’t  

allow for applause, which I am certain would’ve been boisterous! 
 

We are now turning our attention to spring and what comes with it - re-enrollments, preparing for PEAKS, 

and making plans for graduation.  

Raven Homeschool continued 
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Raven Homeschool continued 
Fairbanks 

Student highlights! 

Finally, we can see a little sunshine in the Fairbanks area despite the frigid temperatures. The Fairbanks team is sprinting 

into the re-enrollment season as teachers and administrative staff are actively re-enrolling families. Although the office 

doors are closed to appointment only visits, the team continues to be focused on providing the best customer service 

to our dynamic families by offering virtual activities. Since Dr. Seuss day is fast approaching, the office is preparing for a 

Dr. Seuss “week” full of creative thematic activities. Each day will be focused on a Dr. Seuss themed book, supported 

by music, and multi-content information.  
 

Did you know Fairbanks has a famous music teacher? Yep, Heidi Nickel is well on her way to developing well-

renowned musicians with our first ever recorders class. Heidi’s class is filling up quickly with anxious 2nd-5th grade stu-

dents who are ready to experiment and begin their interactive class. The students will spend 2 months learning about 

finger positions, beginning, and intermediate skills. Stay tuned, as our future musicians may present their skills in a virtu-

al recorders concert. 
 

Battle of the Books – Hooray and High-five to the dynamic Battle of the Book students and their coaches for going to 

state.  
 

Middle Schoolers - 10th place, coached by Heidi Wright 

High School – 11th place, coached by Chuck Backe 
 

We are super proud of all of our Battle of the Books teams and coaches for doing a great job! 

Ezri Jernigan 

I would like to introduce you to Ezri Jernigan. She is six years old and in first 

grade this year. Ezri is new to Raven homeschool whose favorite foods are spa-

ghetti and cupcakes, through conversations with her mother.  Ezri is full of life, 

happy, and very outgoing. In her free time, she likes to shred the slopes by 

snowboarding. Along with this, she has many other hobbies too. Art is a favorite 

area for her. She loves making things and coloring.  Playing with her friends and 

being outdoors is something that she really enjoys. Ezri has a very kind heart 

and a special relationship with her brother whom she considers to be her best 

friend.  Academically, Ezri likes learning and she is a great student who is thriv-

ing in all of her classes.  

Adam, better known as AJ, is a new student not only to homeschool, but to Raven 

as well. I had the great honor of getting to know AJ through his mom. AJ’s mom 

constantly talks about his model characteristics such as his genuine heart, leadership 

ability, and caring spirit. As a middle school-aged young man, AJ started "Words of    

Encouragement" with his hockey team, which later turned into an entire team game 

room ritual 
 

Academically, AJ is a great student as well. First quarter, he earned all A’s and 

though his second quarter isn’t submitted yet, I anticipate him having all A’s again. 

Even though all A’s is great, more importantly, AJ is academically always up for the 

challenge to learn and will do whatever it takes to grasp the new concept. As an ex-

ample, AJ has been learning American Sign Language and Braille after being inspired 

by reading Helen Keller. In one of our communications last month, mom shared that 

the greatest moment this year has been to see his creative skills improve as they were able to adjust the curriculum to 

better fit his academic performance. I am always overjoyed to see all the cool projects AJ shares with me and see the 

excitement on his face while sharing his work. He truly loves being a homeschool student, which allows him the flexi-

bility and creativity to explore his passion, which is learning and designing projects that bring joy to others.  

Adam (AJ) Yates 
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Raven Homeschool continued 

Delta 
In January, the Delta Raven office began offering virtual Story Time and Show and Tell.  Students have enjoyed spend-

ing time with Ms. Heidi and Ms. Katya sharing things and reading fun books.  Parents also now have the opportunity to 

join a Coffee/Chat time twice a month.  One time with Ms. Heidi and one time with just parents. 

 

We have had three craft days where families picked up a kit with everything needed to complete the craft.  They then 

joined Ms. Katya on Bluejeans as she walked them through putting their creations together. In January, the craft was 

tied into the story The Mitten by Jan Brett.  Students stitched together their mitten, decorated it then added the ani-

mals they had colored into their mitten just as they crawled into the mitten in the story.  

In February, Ms. Katya walked them through making Valentine luminaries using a clean clear jar, bits of tissue paper, 

hearts and glue.   

 

The following week, they made Chinese rattle drums and learned a bit about the Chinese (Lunar) New Year. 

 

We also had our first Valentine’s Exchange.  We were awed by the creativity of our students.  They made some won-

derful Valentine “mailboxes” and very generously shared goodies with each other.  Great fun! 

We are looking forward to more fun activities, indoor and out, for the month of March. 
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Raven Homeschool continued 
Wasilla 

"You don't have to see the whole staircase, just take the first step." 
                                       --Martin Luther King, Jr. 
 

This quote is true for the Wasilla office this school year.  We take one step at a time- and keep moving forward!    

This is also true for our families-as some are navigating homeschool as a “newbie” or others as a seasoned veteran. 
 

Excited about Science: 

One of our students who lives in an outlying area, received a microscope for a birthday gift! We received news that 

they were fascinated with checking out everyday items like sugar and salt, looking at the structure. This has resulted in 

learning more about the world around them! 
 

Physical Education: Valley Style One of our Raven families is thinking outside the box. Their students spend about an 

hour feeding and watering their cows. They gather firewood three times a day- once 

in the morning, then in the afternoon, and later before bed. The family cuts about six 

cords of wood a year. They also participate in more common physical activities like 

organized sports. We applaud however a family chooses to be active because they are 

taking steps to being healthy.  
 

Raven Pen Pals launched Raven wide, and we have a number of students who are ac-

tively participating and looking to make friends. Our Valentine's Day card exchange 

was a big hit with 42 students participating. Students brought in their decorated boxes 

and addressed cards. Staff distributed the cards to the boxes and then families picked 

them up.     Students and families are really enjoying Art with Rocky and are thankful for the weekly classes.  
 

The Wasilla office has also started a Bionics Club and will be hosting a virtual Sign Language Workshop.  

Student Recognition! 

Ana Burke 

The Wasilla Raven office would like to recognize Ana Burke- a hardworking, responsible, 

and focused 10th grader. Ana has come a long way by being motivated and keeping her 

eyes on the goal of becoming an F.B.I. agent where she can contribute in a positive way to 

the world. Ana applied to the F.B.I. for the youth leadership program. She will have a se-

ries of interviews for this position. There will be one student chosen from each state to 

participate. Ana is determined to keep her 4.0 GPA while volunteering at the Willow 

Public Library and being a level 1 assistant archery coach. Ana is also a part of the 

J.O.A.D., the Junior Olympics Archery Development club, where she will be assisting, par-

ticipating and competing with other clubs within the state and throughout the United 

States. She is a blessing to her community and a great asset at home, helping her mom 

who has health issues.  
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Raven Homeschool continued 

Juneau 
Here in the Raven Juneau Office, we haven’t let the pandemic slow us down at all. We have continued to 

host weekly virtual activities including Show and Tell/Story Time on Mondays, Teen Chats on Tuesdays, 

Quarantweenies on Thursdays, and Morning Mug for parents on Fridays. Students have also been encour-

aged to join in Mr. Rocky’s Art Classes throughout the week for all grade levels.  Our Battle of the Books 

teams read and practiced diligently, and 

their hard work has paid off in the dis-

trict battles at the end of January with 

our 3rd/4th and 5th/6th teams represent-

ing the district for the state battles.    

Students from all across the state were 

invited to join our office in some virtual 

animal encounters with the Alaska Zoo, 

and they enjoyed learning about polar 

bears in November and river otters in 

December.  In January, we got to dive 
deeper into some animal encounters with the Alaska SeaLife Center who hosted three different virtual ac-

tivities for us about marine mammal adaptations, eat or be eaten in Alaska, and sea lion monitoring. Middle 

and high school students had the opportunity to get a glimpse into being a college student by attending 

some “mock lectures” hosted by the UAA engineering department about how buildings shake and breaking 

the sound barrier. Somewhere in the mix of all this fun, much learning has been accomplished this quarter as 

well, and we are excited to 

highlight an assortment of 

student achievements that 

parents have shared with 

us.  

 

Please enjoy this collection 

of photos from our Raven 

events as well as submis-

sions from families. 




